[bookmark: _Hlk32842819]The Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones

Minutes of proceedings of the monthly meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones held on Monday 17th October 2022, 10.00am, The Market House, The Diamond, Clones.

Members Present: 	The Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney presided,
The following members were also present: Cllrs: Pat Treanor, Richard Truell, Sean Gilliland and Seamus Coyle.

In Attendance:	Gareth McMahon A/Director of Services, Kevin McNally Municipal District Co-Ordinator, Colin Murphy Executive Engineer and Gillian Costello Staff Officer.

The Cathaoirleach, Cllr Hugh McElvaney welcomed all to the October meeting of the Municipal District of Ballybay-Clones.  

1. Confirmation of Minutes
On the proposal of Cllr Pat Treanor seconded by Cllr Seamus Coyle, it was agreed that the minutes of the Municipal District meeting held on the 19th of September 2022, be confirmed.  

[bookmark: _Hlk115276249]2. Launch of the Black Pigs Dyke Conservation Management Plan – Dympna Condra Tourism Officer
Ms Dympna Condra Tourism Officer presented the Black Pigs Dyke Conservation Management Plan, indicative design proposal to the Members.  Ms Condra noted that this plan will require review and approval by the National Monuments Service in advance of progressing any of the proposed options presented.  
The Members expressed their support for this project.

3. Correspondence Sent
Correspondence was circulated with the agenda for the meeting and was noted by Members.

4. Correspondence Received
Correspondence was circulated with the agenda for the meeting and was noted by Members.

Proposals arising out of correspondence:
[bookmark: _Hlk116285954]On the proposal of Cllr. Seamus Coyle, seconded by Cllr. Sean Gilliland, it was agreed the Municipal District in consideration of issues highlighted in Cairde Activation Group’s correspondence will examine the footpath configuration alongside disabled parking spaces in Ballybay with a view to lowering the kerbing at these locations to facilitate ease of use.  

On the proposal of Cllr. Sean Gilliland seconded by Cllr. Seamus Coyle, it was agreed the Municipal District will provide funding to Lough Egish Community Development for works at Crossduff Church.  Lough Egish have secured Clar funding in the sum of €10,306 and the total project cost is of €11,452.  Ballybay Clones Municipal District will provide funding for the short fall in the sum of €573.  


5. Consideration of Clones Parking Configurations – Options Report Dan Reilly DBFL Consulting Engineers.  
Mr. Dan Reilly, DBFL Consulting Engineers, presented a summary of the Preliminary Options Assessment Report on Clones Car Parking and Traffic Configurations study.  This study reviewed the current flow/parking arrangements within the town and examined a number of options to change to the current arrangement to encourage passing motorists to stop and visit the town centre. It was hoped that these changes will in turn promote economic growth within the region, and at the same time enhance the historic importance of the town.  

The two key areas examined are parking layout & traffic flows in the Diamond and traffic flow/direction at the Ball Alley & Abbey Street.    

Following discussions, the Members unanimously agreed that a physical walk through the town with Consultants and Municipal District Staff would be greatly beneficial to the Members in consideration of these proposals.  The provisional dates of Monday November 7th or 14th @ 10am were agreed with the intention to meet with representatives from the Clones Town Team afterwards.  

6.	Consideration of report of (RZLT) Residential Zoned Land Tax – Toirleach Gourley, Senior Executive Planner, Planning Section.  
Mr. Toirleach Gourley, Senior Executive Planner presented a report to the Members on the proposed Residential Zoned Land Tax.  This tax is being introduced under the Finance Act 2021, the purpose of which is to activate existing residential planning permissions and development of planning zones where housing is permitted. Local Authorities are charged with undertaking mapping to identify lands in scope for RZLT.  The Tax will be administered by the Revenue Commissioners.  As per the specified timeline, the Revenue propose to have this Tax in effect by February 2024.

Following discussions by the Members, Mr. Toirleach Gourley responded to questions advising actively farmed farmland will not be subject to this Tax.  Flood risk areas and protected structures will not be exempt as per the planning regulations.  

Mr. Toirleach Gourley noted that to ensure the public are informed and regularly updated, a communications plan is being developed.  Notifications and information regarding publication of draft maps and submissions will continually be released from November 1st, 2022, to January 1st 2023, which will be the closing date for submissions. 

There will be public consultations in each Municipal District where draft maps can be viewed and Planning Staff will be available.  

7. Consideration of report from Monaghan County Council Housing Section Nial O’Connor Senior Executive Officer & John Reilly Executive Engineer & Vacant Homes Officer Housing.  
Mr. John Reilly Executive Engineer & Vacant Homes Officer Housing Section, presented an update to the Members on the Clones Renewal Scheme. This scheme has a budget of €6 million and on completion will see the delivery of 22 properties.  In 2019 this scheme won the Excellence in Planning Award at the Property Industry Excellence Awards 2019.  Works are underway in An Clós, Ballybay with a budget of €1.5 million where 7 new 2-bedroom houses will be constructed.  Project completion will be quarter 2 2023.   

Mr. Nial O’Connor Senior Executive Officer presented an update to the Members on the Housing For All programme, detailing proposed delivery and targets for 2022-2026.  It was noted that Monaghan County Council are exceeding targets as set by the department.  

[bookmark: _Hlk118908939]Following discussions by the Members, Officials responded to questions.  Currently in Ballybay, to address derelict properties, 27 notices have issued to property owners to which 5 responses have been received.  Vacant & derelict sites will be addressed through the available schemes – Buy & Renew, Repair & Lease and Derelict Sites Act 1990.  Failure by properties owners to respond to Derelict Site notices could lead to Compulsory Purchase.  

8. Consideration of report on proposed Newbliss Digital Hub Alan Hall Senior Executive Engineer, Capital Projects Section.  
Mr. Alan Hall, Senior Executive Engineer, Capital Projects presented a report on Newbliss Enterprise & Digital Hub.  The development will involve the renovation of the former Courthouse & Council Offices in Newbliss.  Funding for the project is via the Rural Regeneration Development Fund (RRDF). Mr. Alan Hall noted that due to the current economic climate the project costs are now higher than previously approved by the Department which necessitated a request for additional funding been submitted in July 2022.  The project now awaits approval from the Department.  

Cllr. Sean Gilliland requested an update on the RRDF for Lough Egish industrial park, Mr. Alan Hall advised Lough Egish currently has approval for Cat. 2 RRDF funding which provides for the appointment of the Design Team, currently the tender brief is being prepared.  

9. Consideration of report on draft 2023 Municipal District Budget – Municipal District Co-Ordinator
Mr. Kevin McNally Municipal District Co-Ordinator updated the members on the proposed budget for 2022. Following discussion by Members, Officials responded to questions.  The Reclaimed Asphalt Pilot Scheme is delivering good results and it is hoped there will be a further allocation from the Department next year to this scheme.  Currently there is a list being prepared for submission to the Department for the Low-Cost Accident Reduction Schemes, the Department will subsequently advise Monaghan County Council of the selected roads.  There is no specific allocation form the Department for maintenance of roads in Housing Estates.

10. Report by Municipal District Co-Ordinator.  

[bookmark: _Hlk98766625][bookmark: _Hlk114661426]Presented by Mr. Kevin McNally Municipal District Co-Ordinator.

Ballybay Town Park 
[bookmark: _Hlk100659324]The Municipal District office has completed design work and procurement for the proposed Lido and refurbishment of the boathouse. The contract for the required works has been awarded to Pat Denning.  Works will consist of provision of electrical supply to the building, repairs to roof and access door and provision of internal drainage. Works have recently commenced and will be completed before the end of the year. 

In conjunction with these works, Sammy Wilkin has commenced works on the proposed lido in Ballybay Town Park. This project consists of the provision of a beach area to the lake, new footpath from the Castleblayney road to the park, and the provision of new seating and benches. These works should be well advanced by the end of the year. 

Ballybay Town Team 
The next meeting of the Ballybay Town Team is scheduled for 6.00pm Thursday 10th November 2022.   

Killyvaghan Carpark 
The contract for the works at Killyvaghan Carpark which had been awarded to NC plant hire are substantially complete. Outstanding works include the provision of seating and tables. These items will be provided in due course.    

Dartry Forest park 
[bookmark: _Hlk116632408]The Paul Hograth company, who has been appointed to complete the design works at Dartrey forest park, have prepared preliminary design options which have been reviewed by the Council. These proposals have been presented to Coillte – following their review a number of minor changes have been requested. The Paul Hograth company have amended the proposals to reflect Coillte comments.   It is now proposed to hold a focused consultation event on Monday 17th October at 3.30pm at the Tanagh Outdoor centre with a number of key stakeholders.  Due to the extent of the proposed works, Part 8 planning approval will be required for the proposed works. 

A comprehensive funding application for Phase 2 of the scheme has been submitted under the Outdoor Recreation Infrastructure Scheme. If successful, it is hoped that the delivery of this phase will proceed in parallel with Phase1. 

Proposed Ballybay to Castleblayney Greenway  
Following receipt of funding under the outdoor Recreation Infrastructure Scheme, the Municipal District has commenced the procurement process to appoint a consultant to advance the project through the route selection and statutory approval stages. It is hoped that this appointment will be made before the end of the year

Clones Town and Village Cara Street and Traffic Analysis report
The works to install ducting to facilitate the undergrounding of overhead cables on Cara Street is completed.  The ESB have now completed the process of undergrounding the cables and the provision of new public lighting columns. As part of these works, the prominent and unsightly ESB pole located at Packie Willies corner has been removed. Poles and overhead cables which were impacting on the vista of the Round Tower have also been removed. 

As part of this funding, the Council appointed DBFL consultant engineers to undertake an analysis of traffic movements in the town. A draft report has been received and has been reviewed by other sections of the Council and was presented to Clones Town Council on 29th September 2022. 

In order to complete the works in the vicinity of Abbey Street and the Ball Alley, Part 8 planning approval will be required. This process will commence in the coming weeks. 

Finally, part of this project included the resurfacing of McCurtain Street carpark – these works are now complete  

[bookmark: _Hlk108358039]Town and Village- Drum and Rockcorry Village Plans
[bookmark: _Hlk106546782][bookmark: _Hlk116636807]Following the preparation and issuing of tender documentation for the procurement of consultants to deliver the villages plans for Drum and Rockcorry Village, the Council has awarded the contract to Sheridan Woods. Preliminary surveys have been completed. It is now proposed to hold public consultations events in each of the villages. The Drum Village public consultation event will be held on 7.00pm Wednesday 9th November in Drum National School. The Rockcorry Village public consultation event will be held on 7.00pm Tuesday 15th November in Rockcorry National School.  These events will be advertised shortly. 

Town and Village - Clones Town 
The Municipal District office has awarded the contract for the provision of technical expertise to assist with the scoping of the Fermanagh Street streetscape scheme to Craftstudio Architects. Craftstudio Architects have undertaken preliminary survey of the area and have developed a draft colour palette and proposals for the Fermanagh Street micro park. 

These proposals were presented to the Clones Town Team on 29th September 2022 for comment. Further proposals for the proposed micro park are being developed. We are currently awaiting approval from the Department regarding a number of minor changes to the scope of the project. Expressions of interest from property owners will be sought once approval from the Department has been received. 

Following a procurement process, the Municipal District has appointed Sammy Wilkin to remove a number of build outs on Fermanagh Street. These works have commenced and when completed will result in a further 5 parking spaces on Fermanagh Street. 

Threemilehouse Village Recreation facility improvements 
The proposed outdoor fitness equipment has been installed in Threemilehouse village. The local community have prepared and submitted the required planning application for the proposed Muga. This project will hopefully advance to construction stage in the new year. 

O’Neill Park Playground 
Following on from the award of funding under the Play and Recreation Capital Grant Funding Scheme 2022 for refurbishment works at the ONeill park playground, the Municipal District has replaced a number of steel decks on the equipment. A contract for the replacement of the current wet pour at the playground has been awarded to Murphy Playground equipment. These works have commenced and depending on weather should be completed by the end of the week 



Proposed Clones Streetscape Scheme
Clones Town has been nominated for funding under the 2022 streetscape improvement scheme. This project will offer property owners in the Diamond, Cara, McCurtain and Analore Street the opportunity to receive grant assistance to paint the front façade of their properties.  This project will be launched once final approval from the Department has been received. 

Anti-Dumping Initiative
The Municipal District has received funding under the Departments Anti-Dumping Initiative programme to address litter black spots at O’Neill Park Clones. The contract for these works has been awarded to NC plant Hire. As part of the works, new fencing has been erected. The surface on sections of rear access lanes has also been improved. 

Active travel schemes 
Ballybay Monaghan Rd, Old Keady Rd junction realignment 
Following a detailed design and procurement process, the Municipal District office has awarded the construction of the Ballybay Monaghan Rd, Old Keady Rd junction to Sammy Wilkin and Sons. This project is being partly funded via Active travel and planning contributions. We are still awaiting a commencement date from the contractor.

Lough Egish junction realignment project 
The Part Eight process for this scheme was approved by Monaghan County Council during the July meeting of the Council. Negotiations for the required lands have been agreed in principal and have been referred to the respective solicitors to complete contracts of sale. The Municipal District office has completed the detailed design of the project and is still awaiting approval from the NTA prior to proceeding to tender. The progression of this project is subject to funding being available under the Active Travel scheme. 

Clones Town Active Travel Schemes
The NTA inspector has requested that the Active travel schemes planned for Clones town, which consist of proposed pedestrian crossing at Analore Street, cycle path on 98 Avenue, Public lighting on Clones Scotshouse Road are paused and that a high-level review of the projects is undertaken. This review is currently ongoing. 

Clar projects 
	Sean Mc Diarmada GAA Club - Install 112 1m High LED Lighting bollards around the community walking track in the Sean Mc Diarmada GAA Grounds
	€50,000.00

	O'Neill Park, Doohamlet - Provision of outdoor gym equipment, upgrade to existing toilet, street lighting and landscaping at O’ Neill Park, Doohamlet
	€50,000.00

	Dartry Parish - Upgrade of Dartry car park to allow users to explore Dartry Forest Park and historical features within the area.  
	€50,000.00

	Aghabog GFC - Develop a Community Gym to promote physical activity, health, and well-being for persons of all ages and abilities in a rural community
	€50,000.00

	Drum Parish Church of Ireland - Provision of new public lighting columns and lamp heads within Drum village
	€22,500.00

	St. Michael's National School, Corcaghan - Installation of an Astro-pitch on existing grass pitch to include drainage, groundworks, boundary fencing and kerbing.
	€50,000.00

	Rockcorry National School - To create an area outside with a soft surface for playing on, with outdoor equipment and a sensory garden
	€48,453.60

	Clones GFC - Install Public lights in the carpark area of St
Tiarnachs Park, Clones and to upgrade the ground
finish to the existing car park 
	€50,000.00

	Clones Chamber of Commerce - Redevelopment of the Clones farmyard yard. The works aim to enhance the community facilities and amenities for the local community group within the town
	€45,000.00

	Youth Work Ireland Cavan Monaghan - Ballybay Youth Centre - Development of an outdoor area and sensory garden which will provide a safe place for young people to chat and socialize 
	€11,700.00

	St. Tiarnach’s National School - All-weather playing area, fencing, wild garden, and paths 
	€50,000.00

	Totals
	477,653.60



I recommend that the match funding of 10% is provided for the projects Clones Chamber of Commerce and Drum Church of Ireland Projects.  These projects will be delivered in conjunction with the Council.  

Ballybay Clones Erne East Partnership 
It is proposed to hold the AGM Ballybay Clones Erne East Partnership on Wednesday 23rd November 2022 at 6.00 via Teams – Preliminary notice of the meeting has been issued to all members. 

Proposals arising out of Municipal District Report:
On the proposal of Cllr. Richard Truell, seconded by Cllr. Pat Treanor, it was agreed the Municipal district will provide 10% match funding to Drum Parish Church of Ireland - for the provision of new public lighting columns and lamp heads within Drum village and to Clones Chamber of Commerce – for the Redevelopment of the Clones farmyard yard. 

[bookmark: _Hlk108598280]Roads Programme update
Presented by Mr. Colin Murphy Executive Engineer:
The overlay works on the R212 from Clonkeen to the Hilton estate are over 50% complete. It is hoped that the works will be substantially complete by the end of this week, with tie ins to entrances, gully raising and side filling taking place the following week.   The contractor will then be moving to the R162 to complete the section near Creevagh church which was skipped because of the possible presence of Badger Sets.  The Lough Egish Reclaimed Asphalt project has now been lined and is complete. The last of our 5 Local roads were surface dressed last Friday.  We are currently awaiting the road lining contractor to line the Regional Roads that were also recently surface dressed.  




Low Cost Safety Improvement Scheme
We are hoping to commence works on the R188/L6320 Trinity Chapel Road in relation to improving sight visibility at the local road junction on the Regional Road this week. 

[bookmark: _Hlk119321368]Officials responded to questions from Elected Members, it was agreed the Roads Programme will be circulated to Members and the issue raised regarding road lighting not operating on the Cootehill Road from Newbliss will be examined.  

[bookmark: _Hlk104972778]11. Matters arising out of the minutes of the Municipal District Meeting held on 11th July 2022
Matters arising out of the minutes of the Municipal District Meeting held on the 19th September 2022 were responded to by the relevant officials.  

In addressing Members queries on Safety/Visibility Improvement Works carried out at the junction of the LP04210 (coming from Larkins Cross/Carrickatee/Loughmourne N.S.) exiting onto the R180-2 (Ballybay-Carrickmacross/Lough Egish Road) at what is known as Tossey Cross Cllr Richard Truell proposed that the Council go ‘into Committee’ to allow officials discuss specific details pertaining to landowners Cathaoirleach Cllr Hugh McElvaney seconded the proposal which was agreed by the Members.  

Following a short period, in committee, it was agreed on the proposal of Cllr Richard Truell, seconded by Cllr. Seamus Coyle to return to public session. 

Cllr. Sean Gilliland wished to acknowledge and commend the prompt action by Chief Superintendent Alan McGovern in providing a Garda vehicle full time to the Ballybay Garda Station in response to this Municipal Districts request, concurred by all Members.  

12.  CE Orders
CE orders 75/22 to 84/22 were noted by the members.
[bookmark: _Hlk103788370]
13. Votes of Congratulations/Sympathy
Cathaoirleach, Cllr Hugh McElvaney offered condolences to the people of Creeslough, noting that our thoughts are with the families of all those who have lost their lives, and the communities that have been affected by this tragedy.   All Members joined in offering their condolences and it was unanimously agreed that Ballybay Clones Municipal District will write to Parish Priest Fr. John Joe Duffy of Creeslough and pay tribute for the support and care he has offered the people of Cresslough at this time of tragedy.  

Votes of Congratulations:
· St. Tiernach’s GAA Club, Clones, on winning the Junior County Championship, best wishes in Ulster.
· Pearse Brothers GAA, Ballybay on winning the Senior County Championship, best wishes in Ulster.
· Molly Coffey O’Connor, Eanaigh Ealta, Clones on achieving 1st place in the Celtic Nations Championship weightlifting in her category.
· Clones Drama Group on their presentation of “Translations” in the Garage Theatre.
· St. Tiernach’s GAA Under 17’s on winning the Division 2 County Monaghan Championship.
· Clones Art Studio, Old Post Office on running the very successful Arts Training Programme.  
· Congratulations to Kathleen Donaghy, Castleblayney, Co. Monaghan on her 100th birthday.  

Proposed by Cllr. Pat Treanor, seconded by Cllr. Seamus Coyle and agreed by all. 


14. [bookmark: _Hlk54017222] AOB

Meeting concluded. 



Signed	__________________________ 
Cathaoirleach 

Signed	__________________________ 
Meetings Administrator
Date 	21st November 2022
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